英语

THE EXPENSION AND A THONGSHESHENG XUEXI CONGSHI

福建人人人人外外

中学生学习丛书

英 语

主 编 福州市教师进修学院

編 者

陈敬淼 陈 晃 赵松龄 陈怀祯 陈倚松 陈培涛 齐子义 戴光禄'

校订者

陈元豪 薛平西 杨昌栋

福建人人人从从社

中学生学习丛书

英 语

主 编

福州市教师进修学院

编 者

陈敬森 陈 晃 赵松龄 陈怀祯 陈倚松 陈培涛 齐子义 戴光禄

校 订 者

陈元豪 薛平西 杨昌栋

福建人人人从从出出版

福建省从本金人发行

福建新华印刷厂印刷 ·

开本787×1092 1/32 11印张 238千字

1979年5月第1版

1979年5月第1次印刷

印数: 1-150,500

统一书号: 7173-379 定价: 0.86元

目 录

第一	-部分 课文 (ENGLISH READER)	(1	.)
1.	A Visit to the Science House	(1	.)
2.	The Man and the Monkeys	(4)
3.	Air, Wind, Thunder, And Lightning	(6)
4.	The Dog and His Shadow	(8)
5.	The Atom and Its Nucleus	(9)
6.	A Bad King	(12	2)
7.	Laser·····	(14	4)
8.	In the Theatre	(16	3)
9.	Commander Zhu De's Shoulder Pole	(19	9)
10.	The Tale of a Blouse	(2)	1)
11.	Mao An-ying Goes to the "Labor Universit	y"	
12.	Scientists' Language		
	Helicopters		
	The Little Match Girl		
	The Blind Men and the Elephant		
	Do the English speak English?		
	The Last Lesson		
	The Golden Touch		
-	·	(01	. /

19. Announcements (5	5)
20. Joint Communique on the Establishment of	
Diplomatic Relations Between the People's	
Republic of China and the United States of	
America	7)
第二部分 语法 (ENGLISH GRAMMAR) (6)	2)
一、名词(6)	2)
二、冠词(66	3)
三、代词(7:	2)
四、数词(8	4)
五、形容词和副词(88	3)
六、动词(93	3)
七、介词(13	5)
八、连词(14	1)
九、感叹词(14	5)
十、句子成分(14	6)
十一、句子的种类(14	9)
十二、句子的结构(15	6)
十三、直接引语和间接引语(17	0)
Africa de la Caracteria	
第三部分 会话 (ENGLISH CONVERSATION) (18	1)
1. MEETING PEOPLE FOR THE FIRST TIME	
初次见面(18	1)
2. CLASSROOM EXPRESSIONS 课堂用语 (18	3)
3. CONCERNING THE STUDY 谈学习 (18	5)
4. MAKING A CALL 投入 (18	7)

5.	ASKING THE WAY 问路	(189)
6.	DAYS AND MONTHS OF THE CALENDA	R
	月份和日期	(190)
7.	TALKING ABOUT DATES AND TIME	
	日子和时间	
8.	GOING SHOPPING 买东西······	(195)
9.	PRACTICE MAKES PERFECT	
	熟能生巧	
10.	VISITING THE DOCTOR 看病	(199)
11.	TALKING ABOUT THE WEATHER	
	谈天气	
12.	TELEPHONE CALLS 打电话····································	(203)
13.	TALKING ABOUT CAREERS 谈学历	(205)
14.	IN A HURRY 匆忙之间	(208)
	GIVING A DINNER PARTY FOR	
	FOREIGN FRIENDS 宴请外国友人	
16.	, A PLEASANT TRIP 旅行······	(211)
17.	, VISITING 参观访问······	(214)
18,	. WHY DO WE NEED TO STUDY	÷ '
	ENGLISH? 我们为什么要学习英语? ···········	(218)
19	. A GREAT HISTORICAL EVENT	
	伟大的历史事件	(221)
20	• EVERYDAY SENTENCES IN SPOKEN	
	ENGLISH 日常用语······	(223)
附	录 I 常用词组(EXPRESSIONS IN COMMON	· e
rij	USE)	
	AA=/	1440)

	Antonyms)	(255)
I.	动词和词组	(255)
J.	may(might), can(could), be able to	
2.	will(would), shall(should), be going to, be to	
3.	must, have to, should, ought to	
4.	study, learn	
5.	know, learn	
6.	know, recognize	
7_{\bullet}	realize, understand	
8.	remember, keep in mind, learn by heart	
9.	see, look	
10.	hear, listen	
11.	hear, hear of	
12.	look for, find	
13.	find, find out, discover, invent	
14.	notice, pay attention to	
15.	reach, arrive, get to	
16.	come, go, come up to, go up to, go over to	
17.	say, speak, talk, tell	
18.	tell, call, ask, beg	
19.	hold, take, bring, fetch, carry	
20.	join, take part in, take an active part in	
21.	take place, happen	
22.	carry out, carry on	
23.	come true, realize	
24.	finish, complete, fulfil	
25.	take to, send to	
26.	insist on, keep on	

附录Ⅱ 同义词和反义词 (Synonyms &

- 27. go on, keep on, keep, continue
- 28. get, win, make
- 29, make, do
- 30. make, enable
- 31. prepare, prepare for, make preparation for, be ready, make ready to, get ready
- 32. decide, make up one's mind to, determine, be determined to
- 33. receive, accept
- 34. build, set up, found, organize
- 35. dress, wear, put on, take off
- 36. protect, defend, guard
- 37. grow, plant
- 38, rise, raise
- 39, sleep, go to bed, be in bed, be asleep
- 40. appear, look, seem
- 41. laugh, smile
- 42. like, love, be fond of
- 43. be concerned about, care for, take care of, look after, worry about
- 44. be anxious to, be eager to
- 45. be afraid, be frightened, fear
- 46. be proud of, be proud to
- 47. inspire, encourage
- 48. agree to, agree with
- 49. stop... from, keep...from
- 50. stay, remain, leave
- 51, train, steel
- 52, be full of, be filled with
- 53. fight against, fight for

- 54. live a happy life, lead a happy life
- 55. give one's life for, devote one's life to, dedicate one's life to, dedicate one's youth to
- 56. be busy with, be busy doing something
- 57. be ill, fall ill
- 58, used to be used to
- 59, cross, pass
- 60. express, show
- 61, hand in hand ... to
- 62, hope, expect
- 63. borrow... from, lend... to
- 64. mend, repair
- Ⅱ. 名词…………(278)
- 1. people, the people, peoples, person, man, mankind, human being
- 2. child, boy (girl), youth, young man (woman)
- 3. family, home, house
- 4. peasant, farmer
- 5. country, countryside, village
- 6. moment, time, period, times, age, era
- 7. thinking, thought, ideology, idea
- 8. idea, opinion, view
- 9. wish, desire, will
- 10. duty, task, job, work, labour
- 11. cloth, clothes
- 12. way, road, path, lane, street
- 13. heart, mind
- 14. business, matter, thing
- 15. machine, machinery, engine
- 16. voice, noise, sound

- 17_ question, problem
- 18, number, quantity, amount
- 19, date, day
- 20. crop, harvest
- 21. everyons, everybody
- 22, none, no one
- Ⅱ. 形容词………… (287)
- 1. big, large, great, huge
- 2. little, small, tiny
- 3. high, tall
- 4. many, much
- 5. a lot of, a number of, a great deal of, a great amount of plenty of
- 6. few, a few, little, a little
- 7. some, any
- 8. some, several
- 9. every, each
- 10. a, one
- 11. wide, broad
- 12. difficult, hard, easy
- 13. dear beloved, lovely
- 14. different, various, same
- 15. last, final
- 16. next, the coming
- 17. silent, quiet, still
- 18. pleasant, pleased, glad, happy
- 19, near, close, far
- 20, real, true
- 21. mistaken, wrong, right, correct

22, some synonyms & antonyms
Ⅳ. 副词(298)
1. ago, before
2, later, after
3, always, often, frequently, usually, seldom
4. from time to time, now and then, at times
5. sometimes, some time
6. at last, finally, in the end
7. first, first of all, at first
8. immediately, at once
9. very, very much
10, quite, rather
11. indeed, really, in fact, actually
12, rapidly, swiftly, fast, quickly, soon
13, almost, nearly, about
14, suddenly, all of a sudden
15, also, too, either
16. yet, still
17. no longer (not any longer), no more (not any more)
18, in time, on time
19. one day, some day, the other day
20; every day, day after day
21, as usual
22, than before, than ever
Ⅴ. 介词(305)
1. after, behind
2. since, after
3. since, from
4. by, till (until), before
······································

5. before, in front of, in the front of
6. on, above, over
7. below, under
8. at, in, on
9. in, during
10. at, beside, by
11. across, past, through
12. among, between
Ⅵ,连词(311)
1. because, for, as
2. when, as, while
3. though, although
4, once, as soon as, no sooner than
₩. 其他・・・・・・・・・・ (313)
1. like, as
2. each other, one another, one after another, one by one
3. with, together
4. because, because of
5. besides, but, except, unless, in addition to
6. not only but (also)
附录Ⅲ 语法练习答案(KEY TO GRAMMAR
EXERCISES) (316)

第一部分 课 文

(ENGLISH READER)

Lesson One

A Visit to the Science House

Last Sunday our school organized us to visit the Young People's House of Science and Technology. We spent a whole day there. It was a wonderful place, It was just packed with exhibitions and workshops.

The first room we went to had a sign outside which read. "The Young Electricians". Inside, boys and girls were sitting around tables, learning to connect telephone lines, install electric bells and make small motors. The instructors were college students. They knew all about these things and took turns on duty there.

We were given sets of parts and diagrams showing how to make a three-valve set. We were divided into small groups to make them. It took nearly three hours. But what a thrill it was to hear music coming through it finally! "Now it's time for the film show. You may go if you want to," one of the instructors announced. Of course we went. The film was called "The Invisible Wave," all about electricity and its service to mankind.

After we left the cinema, we went to the weather-station. It had a complete set of equipment. We learned how the instruments should be used to forecast the weather.

We then visited an exhibition on rockets. A girl with long braids pointed to the pictures and charts and explained why they could move through space. The pictures were painted by the teachers of the Science House, with the help of the students.

Then we left the exhibition hall and went to the Story Hall. We heard a teacher tell about "The Strange World of Semi-conductors", and how they could be used in electronic and radio devices. One of us exclaimed, "When I was a little child, I thought science was something mysterious. But this storyteller made it so clear and interesting."

There we learned so much about the most up-to-date developments in science. We should study hard so as to scale the peak of world science and make contributions to the cause of socialism and communism.

Notes to the Text

- 1. the Young People's House of Science and Technology [tek'nɔlədʒi] 少年科技之家
- 2. to be packed with 拥满了
- 3. a college student 大学生
- 4. to take turns on duty 轮流值班
- 5. a set of parts 一套零件
- 6. a three-valve set 一个三只电子管的收音机 set 可作收音机、机件、仪器解,这里指收音机, 如electric set (交流收音机)。
- 7. What a thrill it was ... 多么使人激动!(感叹句)
- 8. film show (放映) 电影
- 9. invisible [in'vizibl] wave 看不见的(电)波
- 10. a complete set of equipment [i'kwipment] 一整套的设备
- 11. an exhibition [,eksi'biʃən] on rockets (关于) 火箭的展览
- 12. a girl with long braids [breidz] 一个梳着长辫子的姑娘
- 13. with the help of ... 在……帮助下
- 14. The Strange World of Semi-conductors ['semikən'daktə] 奇妙的半导体世界
- 15. electronic[ilek'tronik] and radio devices[di'vaisiz] 电子和无线电设计
- 16. story-teller 讲故事人,说书人
- 17. up-to-date a. 最新的

- 18. to scale the peak of world science 攀登世界科学 高峰
- 19. to make contributions [,kontri'bju:∫ənz] to the cause of ... 为……事业作出贡献

Exercises

Answer the following questions:

- 1. What did their school organize the students to visit on the Sunday?
- 2. What did they learn to make in the first room?
- 3. What film did they see in the cinema of the Science House and what was the film about?
- 4. Where did they go after they left the cinema? And what did they learn there?
- 5. Give some descriptions (叙述) about the exhibition on rockets.
- 6. What story did the teacher tell about in the Story Hall?
- 7. Did the students have a good time that day?

Lesson Two

The Man and the Monkeys

One day a cap-maker was on his way to the market to sell his caps. The way was to go through a forest in which there were many monkeys. The day was hot and the man wanted to rest a little. He saw a large tree, put his caps on the ground, took one of them and put it on his head. Then he

lay down and soon fell asleep.

When the man woke up, he could not find his caps.

"Where are my caps?" he cried and looked up.
And what did he see?

He saw many monkeys in the tree, and each monkey had a cap on his head.

"Give me back my caps!" cried the man. But the monkeys did not understand him. They only laughed. The man got very angry, took off his own cap, threw it on the ground and cried, "If you want all my caps, you may take this cap too!"

And what do you think? The little animals did the same. Each monkey took off its cap and threw it on the ground. The man was very glad. He quickly picked up all his caps and went on his way.

Notes to the Text

1. The way was to go through the forest in which there were many monkeys. 他走的路穿过森林,那里有很多猴子。

(in which 以下是定语从句修饰 forest)

- 2. to put on 戴上 (帽子、衣服等) to take off 脱下 (同上)
- 3. fell (fall 的过去式) asleep 睡着了
- 4. Give me back ... 还我……
- 5. did the same 照样做了